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ANNUAL REPORT – 2022 
 

1 The 2022 AGM was held on November 30, 2022 via a conference call meeting. The meeting 
acknowledged the death of the valued board member, Dr Phil Williams, and resignation 
of Dr Bennan Rose. The meeting thanked both doctors for their valued contributions. 
The meeting then re-elected the following members onto the PCS Board: Drs Phillip 
Ebrall, Juan Ferry (USA), Albert Apalvik (Norway), Ray Murphy, Robyn Stephenson, 
Jackie Malady and Chris Hart.  Dr Joe Bonanno was elected to the board. 
 

2 The AGM elected the following people to executive roles: Chris Hart as President, Joe 
Bonanno as Vice President, Jackie Malady as Secretary and Ray Murphy as Treasurer. 

 
3 The annual financial report was submitted and accepted, which following extended Covid 

impacts on activities confirmed modest expenditure and fund raising activities. 
 

4 During the year, PCS outlined the limited activities over the past year, noting that 
investigations into a viable research program as previously discussed continue. PCS 
continues to maintain and publish submitted case studies in the IJPC. The President 
noted that a formal peer review panel has now been selected and appointed for Gonstead 
studies. The IJPC has secured its ISSN and is seeking indexing with ChiroIndex so all 
chiropractors and researchers can find and access the published studies. The president 
also noted that the Asia-Pacific Chiropractic Journal has agreed to republish the case 
studies generated in the IJPC. 

 
PCS plans and objectives for 2022/2023 year include continued promotion and 
generation of CARE case studies by practicing DC’s around the world, and publication 
of peer reviewed and notable papers. The meeting noted a flurry of media releases since 
June 20, 2022 issued by PCS in relation to the safety and efficacy of the mRNA Covid 
vaccines, particularly in light of the many reputable, peer reviewed studies around the 
world that each provide clear evidence of these concerns. PCS in its general public 
health role will monitor the situation and make further releases when deemed necessary. 
PCS will continue to maintain the IJPC as required. 
The meeting discussed the opportunity to utilise universities in the Philippines or India 
to conduct live animal laboratory neurological research, noting Dr Ebrall’s involvement 
in the development of philosophically based chiropractic courses in these countries. 
  

5  PCS will undertake modest fund raising to meet the initial costs for these objectives. 


